THESE MINUTES ARE SUPPLIED IN CONFIDENCE

MINUTES OF THE TAX CREDITS CONSULTATION GROUP MEETING

held on Wednesday 3 November 2004 at Melbourne House, Aldwych, London

1. ATTENDEES:

Representatives:

Kate Bell (One Parent Families)
Katie Lane (Citizens Advice)

Jane Moore (ICAEW)


Liz Lathwood (Chartered Institute of Taxation)

Robin Williamson (LITRG)

Beth Lakhani (Child Poverty Action Group)

Carol Habberfield (LGA)

Joyce Humphrey (TaxAid)

Andy Platt (NAWRA)

Inland Revenue:

Nigel Jordan (Chairman), Chris Fox, Vince Groome, Steve Murray, David Skinner, Maureen Morrison, Pauline Brookfield, Amy Connolly, Nick Chaplin, Alison Dyer (Secretary)

DWP:

James Wolfe, Vicky Petrie, Barbara Kelly

HM Treasury:

Richard James

HM Customs & Excise:

Irenka Timlin

Apologies for absence were received from Jane Hayball (LGA), Frances Robinson (LGA), Pauline Hunter (Disability Alliance) and Peter Gravestock (ATT).   

2. HM REVENUE AND CUSTOMS BILL

Richard James and Irenka Timlin talked to the Group about the creation of the new department, HM Revenue and Customs.  The planning assumption is for the new department to be created from 1 April 2005.  The aim will be to maintain business as usual, improving service for customers, while looking for efficiencies, and also ensuring existing policy continues, essentially unchanged.

Representatives felt providing information to more than one department makes life more difficult for compliant customers.  But they notify separately to the IR and C&E at present, of course.  The Tax Credits Act refers to notifying “the Inland Revenue” for tax credits purposes.  It will take some time to achieve the position where one notification to HMRC will cover Child Benefit, National Insurance Contributions, tax credits, SA etc.

It was too early to give any details on sharing information between HMRC and DWP.

3. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING ON 10 SEPTEMBER

· Full time education – Representatives said they were seeing more problems with children ceasing full time education (FTE).  Vince Groome said the rules were clear on this, although there is no box on the form to facilitate notifying a child about to leave FTE.  The claimant needs to inform the IR if a child is continuing in FTE, as the IR assumes children will cease FTE on 31 August following their 16th birthday.  The IR is looking at capturing this in advance, although this cannot be done at present.  Chris Fox said work is being done on mirroring the approach used for Child Benefit.  She would check what is happening and consider whether there should be an FAQ on the website and an article in a Tax Credits Bulletin.
Vince also said there are plans to write to claimants automatically next year (TC644) informing them what they need to do.  He will also check what can be included in the technical guidance. 

4. PROPOSAL TO HAVE AN ISSUES LOG

Nigel Jordan explained that it was proposed to have a log to capture issues raised.  This will summarise which issues are being adopted, progress being made as well as providing an explanation for issues not taken forward.  A draft version is being produced and the plan is to provide the Group with a copy of the log before each meeting.  The log would be controlled through the secretariat, handled internally, but owned by the Group as a whole.  The IR could not promise that every suggestion would be adopted, or every problem solved immediately and this was accepted.  The Group welcomed the proposal.

5. HELPLINE

The visit to the Helpline at Liverpool on 22 October was well received by those who attended.  

Representatives asked about the call escalation process.  Maureen Morrison explained that if an adviser cannot answer a query, they would then check guidance and consult their team leader.  The enquiry could then be escalated to the Research and Development Team and beyond that to the Tax Credit Office (back office). Representatives asked about speaking to a “supervisor” and Maureen explained that they could do so - if the Team Leader is unable to deal with the call, it would then be escalated to the Operations Manager.  IRCC would then call the customer back.  Callers can ask to be referred to the Team Leader and/or Operations Manager.

Representatives were concerned about incorrect information being given to callers and questioned whether this was due to the guidance being wrong or the adviser getting things wrong.  Maureen said a lot of quality checks are done by Team Leaders, with further checks by the Research and Development Team.  They review and improve the guidance and training to improve service for the customer.  Maureen will check call processes on income and would be happy to review any areas where representatives have concerns about guidance on particular issues.  Any representations should be sent to the secretary.  

Information on calls is held for six years.  Representatives asked what information would be needed to trace calls.  To do this details of the NINO, name, address and date of call should be provided.  It is advisable for people to keep a record of the date of their call.  If someone is unhappy with the service they have received, IRCC could trace all calls and then take a review that complaint.  

The subject of complex cases was raised.  The IR is currently considering how best to handle such calls.  There is also work going on with the Working Together Group on a tailored telephone contact pilot at one of the taxes contact centres (this is not for tax credits enquiries).  One representative asked if it was possible for people to speak to someone at TCO.  The IR said no one caseworker is responsible for a particular case, rather there are a number of teams to deal with different aspects of an award.  The IR said they should be able to give an update on the likelihood of a technical helpline by the end of November.

The IR said that the Helpline deals with 700 to 800 calls a week from intermediaries and over 100,000 each day from individuals.  

Representatives asked if correspondence received could be logged on the day of receipt.  The IR said they are looking at how to make correspondence on appeals etc held by the Tax Credit Office visible to Helpline advisers. This will be added to the Issues Log.

Post-meeting note: Appeals and disputed overpayments are logged within two days of receipt and the resulting record is available for Helpline advisers to view.  Most of the other correspondence received by the Tax Credit Office can be dealt with more quickly than appeals and disputed overpayments, where a full review of the events of the case, and further information from the claimant, is often needed.  Those items are therefore the priorities for noting on the computer system.  Correspondence items, such as changes of circumstances, are dealt with quickly (in 2003/04 75% of correspondence was dealt with within 5 working days) and the customer will be aware that the change has been effected when the records are amended and a new award notice is issued.

6. DWP MATTERS

Research Report: “Jobcentre Plus’ delivery of new tax credits policy”

Vicky Petrie handed out slides giving an overview of the Research Report.  The report provided a detailed analysis of Jobcentre Plus’ delivery of new tax credits policy.  Many of the problems in the early days have been resolved.  Issues raised included training and job roles which involve tax credits.  The research found that one fundamental constraint to delivering tax credits was training, with staff considering that it did not prepare them to deal with the full range of tax credits claims and enquiries.  However, DWP are now confident tax credits training is fit for its purpose.  Representatives were concerned about the role of better-off calculations.  DWP said that these calculations provide a snapshot, whereas tax credits are an annual system.  They can only be as good as the information they are based on.  James Wolfe said he would welcome thoughts on calculations and would consider whether any improvements could be made to the process to make them more useful to customers. 

The IR will also review their online calculator, to move towards a system which will enable claimants to see the effects of in-year changes of income.  One representative mentioned (as a current example) the likely difficulties for those considering employer-supported child care as an alternative to tax credits.  The draft guidance she had seen suggested using the IR online calculator, although this was currently not sophisticated enough to give a useful answer.  This will be added to the Issues Log.

Both the IR and DWP said that they aim to give a face-to-face interview at a local IREC or Jobcentre Plus office to any tax credits customer who asks for one.

Pension Credit/Payment of Child Tax Credit to main carer

Item 12 of the minutes of the previous meeting referred to Pension Credit.  The IR confirmed that the policy intention is that those in receipt of Pension Credit will, where there are children or young persons in the family, automatically get a maximum award of Child Tax Credit.  An award of Child Tax Credit will be backdated for a maximum of three months from the date of the tax credits claim.  As currently drafted, the regulations also provide a maximum award of Working Tax Credit where the person in receipt of Pension Credit is working.  This does not reflect the original policy intention.  The IR will consider how best to restore the policy intention. 

Representatives asked what we treat, in practice, as the date of receipt of a claim.  The IR said this would be added to the Issues Log.  The IR will check on this and report back.

Post-meeting note: Where a claim is received by an IR local office or a Jobcentreplus office, the date of receipt is the actual date it was received in that office.  The claim is date-stamped on that day and sent off to be scanned and the date of receipt is recorded.

Milk Tokens

The IR provide a four-weekly scan for the Department of Health.  This means that some people may have to wait up to six weeks to receive the tokens they are entitled to.  IR computer problems are currently affecting some claimants who are receiving their tax credits by manual payments, resulting in these people not being included in the scans.  The IR are looking into this and the number of people affected.  Vince Groome said the IR are considering whether more frequent scans can be done.  He will give an update in the New Year.  

Maternity Grants

James Wolfe said the number of Maternity Grants reflects the number of tax credits claims, there has been no drop in successful claims and people are not missing out.  James said he would provide details of grants before the next meeting. 

Post meeting update – James Wolfe has said the number of awards increased from 232,000 in 2002/03 to 238,000 in 2003/04, in line with DWP’s expectations.  Applications increased by 10%, and refusals by 5%.  The number of successful applicants in receipt of tax credits has increased from 38% to 40%.

7. IS/JSA Migration

The Paymaster General made a written statement on 21 October (which has been circulated to the Group) about the deferral of the IS/JSA migration until next year.  

Representatives were concerned about people missing out on discretionary Housing Benefit.  James Wolfe said this is a structural issue with the benefits system and DWP are looking at what they can do about this.  This is a complex issue.  James will give an update at the next meeting.

8. INTERMEDIARY/AGENT ISSUES

It was agreed the authorisation process has much improved.  The IR will check that faxes from agents can be handled by the Tax Credit Office and let agents know what is needed and also review visibility of authority in the “Household Notes”.  It was confirmed that Welfare Rights Advisers can register online to be included on TCO’s database.  This enables them to receive regular Bulletins on tax credits and to register to use the fax authority process. 

9. AWARD NOTICES

Explanatory information on award notices has been issued to advisers and is also on the IR website.  This will be incorporated with the guidance notes that accompany the award notice from the next reprint.  

Work is also continuing on an advisers’ guide.  The aim is to issue this by Christmas, if possible.  Beth Lakhani, Robin Williamson, Katie Lane, Kate Bell, Joyce Humphrey and Liz Lathwood volunteered to help in the drafting.

Vince Groome thanked those who had sent him comments on the redesign of the award notice.  Comments were now being analysed and an invitation would be issued to a review workshop to be held later in November or early December in London.  

From April 2005 there will be two changes to the claim form  – on the last page people will have the opportunity to give their ethnic origin and there will be a supplement for people to provide information on their children.  There are no plans to include a box for people to claim backdating.  The IR agreed to provide a copy of the new claim form at the award notice workshop.

10.  COMPACT

Nick Chaplin handed out Compact cards.  The first week of November was Compact week.  The aim of the week was to raise awareness of Compact as a tool to improve relations between Government and the voluntary and community sector.

11. WEBSITE REVIEW

The IR accepted that the website needs a lot of improvement and that navigation was not easy.  It is currently built around the e-portal.  The IR are considering unpicking this, building a website as usual and attaching the e-portal to that.  It is planned to make the front page more informative, to have more FAQs (in one place, with an index).  

There was some discussion about putting all the legislation on the site – the consolidated version and earlier original versions.  A link could be made to the HMSO site.  The IR are considering this and will give an update at the next meeting.

One representative referred to the problem of having to download material one page at a time.  Nick Chaplin said he would give an update on what can be done and when.

Post-meeting note: Nick Chaplin has provided the following details on printing a page from the website: 

There is not currently a “print page” facility, but for the future the IR is looking to having the facility on the new HMRC website in April 2005.  For now, the technical help page explains how to print in landscape format – the link is http://www.inlandrevenue.gov.uk/menus/help-technical.htm.  Below is an extract:

“For a small number of printer models Internet Explorer cannot print all the page content on A4 paper, so it clips the text that is outside the printable area.  To get around this issue, try one of the following:

· Select ‘letter’ as the paper size in your browser’s page setup

· Reduce the size of the left and right margins to zero in your browser’s page setup

· Highlight the text you wish to print by holding down the left mouse button over the start of the text and dragging the cursor to the end of the text.  In the print options screen choose ‘Selection’under ‘Page Range’.

· Select ‘Landscape’ as the page orientation in your browser’s page setup.”

Representatives would also like to see the area for Children’s Tax Credit restored and the old and new tax credits separated.

12. APPEALS AND DISPUTED OVERPAYMENTS

Steve Murray said the Tax Credit Office had received 32,000 forms 846 (to reconsider recovery of an overpayment).  By the end of September 43,500 appeals had been settled (42,000 by agreement, the remainder by the Appeals Tribunal).  Letters are sent to customers whose appeals are settled by agreement.  An update on the age profile of appeals will be given at the next meeting.  Steve said pre-August appeals not settled are rare, but representatives were invited to provide Steve (via the secretary) with details of any old cases.

The IR record the receipt of an appeal on their Work Management System (the complaints system is similar).  But often what non-specialists regard as an appeal is not, in law, an appeal – for example, because there is no right of appeal against the recovery of an overpayment.  Many are, in fact, requests for official error relief, and these are passed to a specialist team within the Tax Credit Office.

Representatives were concerned that cases should be prioritised according to need.  Nigel Jordan agreed that the IR needs to look at its process for expediting cases of hardship, however caused.  Currently urgent cases are not identified on receipt and there are obvious resource implications. Representatives suggested that having targets for dealing with appeals would help manage everyone’s expectations.  The IR said they would ask the Tax Credit Office to look at this suggestion. 

13. PROPOSAL TO MERGE THIS CONSULTATION GROUP WITH THE COMPLIANCE CONSULTATION GROUP

The proposal to merge the Group with the Tax Credits Compliance Consultation Group was discussed.  The general feeling was that currently there are too many open compliance issues, so, at least for the time being, the two groups should remain separate, but meetings could possibly be held on the same day.

14. NINO Requirement 

One representative had received feedback from a local group dealing with refugees that it was not possible to obtain a claim form without a NINO.  The IR said that a claim form could be issued and this can be submitted without a NINO.  The Tax Credit Office would then arrange with DWP for an identity interview to take place.  If the interview is passed, the claim would be put into payment, even though the NINO may take a few weeks to be issued by DWP. 

15. OVERPAYMENTS

The IR said they had done some income modelling on cases where the second partner starts work.  These demonstrate that it still looks positive for people to go into work. The IR will provide details of the modelling.  

The IR confirmed that they will not make additional payments if an award has been reduced because compliance activity established that something was wrong with the information the claimant provided. 

One representative said the NAO report referred to cases affected by a software error and overpayments of £300 or less were written off and asked why £300 was not written off for everyone with an overpayment.  The IR explained this was a one-off error (basically caused by a discrepancy between two computer systems) that occurred at the beginning of 2003/04.  The amount of £300 was decided after a great deal of modelling and with consideration to the cost to the public purse.  The IR was able to identify the claimants who were affected by the error and wrote to them.  Claimants’ records were amended in March 2004.

Robin Williamson and Liz Lathwood said they were writing articles about overpayments and will let the Group see their drafts.

16. PVE UPDATE

The IR said they are still consulting employers on the phasing out of PVE, but no definite date has yet been decided.  They are considering consulting Ministers on introducing a requirement that claimants should advise the Tax Credit Office, when they stop work if in receipt of tax credits via their pay packet (so it can be stopped).  This would avoid the risk of overpayments. 

17. RULES OF CONFIDENTIALITY

The latest draft will be circulated with the minutes of the meeting.

18. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

One representative referred to a statement by Dave Hartnett on late renewals and the need for claimants to give a good cause for renewing their claim late.  The IR said that so far they have not been strict about asking for a good cause, but from the end of November claimants will not be able to renew their claims over the telephone and they will have to explain their reasons to the Tax Credit Office.  People could still provide an estimate of their income if they do not know the actual amount. 

Up to the end of November claimants could notify the information needed to renew their claim.  The award will be recalculated from 6 April and, assuming there was continuing entitlement, payments at the correct rate recommenced.  After November, customers will need to demonstrate a good cause as to why they were renewing their claim late.  If no good cause was established, the old claim would remain terminated.  A new claim (which can be made over the phone or online) would then need to be made and any provisional payments overpaid paid back.  After 31 January 2005, no late renewals will be accepted.  

The IR also explained they had terminated cases on a staggered basis.  There will be some cases that have a specified date later than 30 September.

In summary, the IR said they would issue the minutes within two weeks, the Issues Log before the next meeting and aim for future meetings to be shorter.

The next meeting will be on Monday 17 January 2005, at 10.30am in the Conference Room, 3rd Floor, 22 Kingsway, London WC2.
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